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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting

Held in the Stillington Centre

Lowson Street, Stillington

Tuesday 2nd September 2014
Present

Chair: Cllr. J Turner 
Cllrs:  J Davies, D Foster, D Halfacre, K Johnson, J Lithgo, 
8 Local Residents
Mrs. G Dunn, Clerk
1.
Apologies for Absence
There were apologies from Cllr. B Bardsley and District Cllr. A Stephenson.

2.
Declarations of Interest in Items on the Agenda

There were none.
3.
Minutes of the Last Meeting
Cllr. J Turner signed the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 1st July 2014 as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr. D Halfacre and seconded by Cllr. D Foster.
4.
Public Discussion
Eight residents form Whitton attended the meeting.  They were all concerned about the speed that vehicles travel through their Village and the fact that the road through Whitton is part of the ‘preferred route’ for HGV’s travelling from the A66 to the A177.  The history of traffic calming measures taken to date was outlined.  The residents don’t feel that the vehicle activated sign has much effect on the majority if speeding drivers.  The residents felt that the additional houses detailed in the four planning applications currently being considered will make the problem worse if they are approved and the houses are built.  The residents asked for the Members of the Parish Council to support their requests for additional traffic calming measures to be funded along with any planning applications that are approved.  The Councillors informed residents that they had met with a SBC Planning Officer and an Urban Design officer and a number of the concerns about the traffic problems in the area had been raised.  Members agreed that this discussion with Officers should be followed up with a letter to SBC asking for additional traffic calming measures to be installed – such as a priority system at each end of the Village - ideally these measures should be funded in association with any planning applications that are approved.
Following the discussion seven of the residents left the meeting.

5.
Finance - To consider the payment of accounts
Proposed by Cllr. Foster and seconded by Cllr. Lithgo the sum of £160.00 to Mrs J Turner for garden competition prizes and expenses (cheque no. 100851).

Proposed by Cllr. Foster and seconded by Cllr. Lithgo the sum of £100.00 to Mr C Hopper for cutting the West Street Wildflower Area (cheque no. 100852).
Proposed by Cllr. Davies and seconded by Cllr. Johnson the sum of £536.76 to The Clerk for salary and expenses (cheque no. 100853).

6.
Progress Reports
P694
Proposed Banks Wind Farm (Lambs Hill) – update
There was nothing to update since the last meeting

P694
Other potential wind turbine developments in the local area – update
There was nothing to update since the last meeting

P695
Improvements to Mount Pleasant Playing Field – update
The Clerk had talked to Mr. K Mathews at SBC.  Mr Matthews had included the funding for the proposed MUGA in the planning statement for the Jasper Grove planning application as it would benefit any new residents in the Village.  Mr Matthews will continue to liaise with the planning department as this application progresses through the planning system.
P695
New dog bin in Stillington – update
This had been installed since the last meeting.

P695
Parish Council Vacancy – to discuss plans to recruit a new Councillor
The Clerk was asked to write to Cllr. P Rogers and thank him for the work he had done for the Parish Council during his years as a Councillor.  Mr. John Corbey, a Whitton resident, expressed his interest in becoming a Member of the Parish Council.  He had been a Parish Councillor in the past and had attended some meetings in recent years.  It was proposed by Cllr. Davies and seconded by Cllr. Foster that Mr. Corbey be co-opted onto the Council.  The Clerk agreed to send Mr. Corbey the Register of Interest forms etc.

One vacancy remains for a new Councillor, this vacancy will be advertised over the summer.
P695
Memorial for Cllr. R Tingle and Cllr. J Wills – progress report
The Clerk agreed to contact the Head teacher of William Cassidi School to find out what the Governing Body thought about the suggestion to have a prize in memory of Cllr. R Tingle.  The Clerk agreed to contact the families of Cllrs. Tingle and Wills to discuss a memorial tree and plaque in Cassidi Gardens.

P695
Commemoration of WW1 – feedback from event on 4th August
The service at the cenotaph on 4th August had been well attended.  About 50 people were there – a mix of adults and children.  A file compiled by Cllr. J Turner is now on display in St John’s Church.  The file contains details about all of the men from the Parish and the surrounding area who were killed during World War One.
P696 Annual Garden Competition – feedback
There had been more prizewinners than ever in this year’s competition.  A new category – structural planting – had been introduced to account for a style of garden that is becoming more popular. 
P696
Plaque for Anthony Carlise – Progress Report
The organization involved with this had informed the Clerk that an architect has been appointed to work on the design and location of the plaques selected for this project.  If the plaque is confirmed for Stillington the architect will be in touch.  The Clerk and Cllr. Turner had met an Officer from the SBC Land and Property Dept. and secured consent for siting a plaque in Chapel Gardens.

P696
Emergency Access to the Crofts – feedback from the fire brigade
The Clerk had contacted the Fire Brigade about the problems accessing the properties in The Crofts.  She had been informed that the Brigade had the equipment necessary to access quite remote locations so while the situation at the Crofts is not ideal, it is no worse than many other locations, and better than some areas, that they need to be able to access.  As such the brigade will not be asking SBC or Tristar to improve access as this would set a precedent that would then have to be applied in many locations.

P699
Graffiti on the Railway Bridge – update re response from Network Rail
Network Rail has committed to painting over the graffiti at some point but as the railway line will have to be closed to facilitate the remedial work they cannot say when this will happen.

P692
New Parish Council Website – update
The Clerk is looking at setting up a new website using the BT Community Websites.  In the meantime contact details for the Parish Council are in the magazine and on the Stillington Community Website.
P699
Carbon Monoxide Detectors in bungalows – feedback from Tristar

The Clerk had been informed that CO detectors are now installed in all Tristar bungalows.
7.
Speeding Traffic in Whitton

As agreed earlier in the meeting the Clerk would write to SBC asking for funding for traffic calming measures to be considered along with all of the current planning applications for housing development in the Parish.
8.
Transfer of SBC Land to Parish Council

The Clerk and Cllr. Turner had recently met an Officer from the SBC Land and Property Dept.  The Officer asked if the Parish Council is interested in taking on the ownership of Cassidi Gardens and Chapel Gardens.  They are currently owned by SBC but largely managed by the Parish Council.  Cllr. Foster stated that he was sure that historically Cassidi Gardens was given to the Parish and should not be owned by SBC.  The Clerk explained that the cost implications of the process to transfer land ownership is being looked into.  It was proposed by Cllr. Foster and seconded by Cllr. Halfacre that the Parish Council is happy in principle to transfer the ownership of the land providing there are no cost implications.  If there are costs involved then these will have to be considered before progressing further.
9.
New Streetlights – update from SBC 

The Clerk explained that the Western Parishes are one of the first areas to receive new streetlights in the Borough wide replacement programme.  So far the streetlights in Forest Park and some of the lights in Morrison Street had been replaced.  Cllr. Turner had received some complaints from Forest Park that the new lights are not as bright as the old lights.  It was agreed to wait and see how things are progressing by the next meeting.
10.
Grass Cutting, Wildflower Area, West Street Playing Field

This had been completed by a local contractor.

11.
Correspondence – July/August 2014
SBC



Consultation re waiting restrictions in Ironmasters Way
SBC



Review of Polling Districts, Places and Stations
SBC



Play area inspection reports
SBC



Confirmation of withdrawal of Arriva Bus Service
SBC



Liaison over remedial work to right of way between

Stillington and Whitton
Barclays


Statements
CLCA



Updates from NALC
HMRC



Notification of Tax Code for Clerk
Local Resident

Emails re speeding in Whitton
M&G Investments

Update and Statement
SLCC



Notice of AGM
TVRCC


Leader Programme – update
TVRCC


Funding Information
The Clerk showed members the details of the no waiting restrictions that are proposed for Ironmasters Way.  The plans had been looked at by a number of Councillors at one of the additional planning meetings over the summer and it had been agreed that the Clerk should submit a response in support of the proposal to SBC.

A couple of complaints had been received about the withdrawal of the Arriva Bus Service.

The Clerk outlined details about correspondence received over the summer about a ROW between Stillington and Whitton.  Following a complaint from a local resident some remedial work had been carried out along the route.
12.
Standards/Code of Conduct
There was nothing to discuss.
13.
Planning Applications
14/1396/OUT
Land East of Jasper Grove, Morrison Street, Stillington
Outline application for erection of 54 houses with the formation of access
Cllr. Turner had attended the Planning Committee meeting where this application had been considered.  Outline permission had been granted subject to issues around access to the estate and the density of the houses being addressed.

A meeting with the SBC Planning Officer who is dealing with all of the current planning applications in Stillington and a representative from the SBC Urban Design section had been held earlier on 2nd September.  The Councillors present had outlined their concerns about the wider effects on the road networks and other infrastructure in the Parish if all of the current planning applications for the Parish are approved.  They also discussed concerns about the proposals for the development and management of the alternative allotment site that will be provided if houses are built on the site of the current allotments.  The SBC Officers had reassured Parish Councillors about some of their concerns and provided information about how some of these concerns may be dealt with by the planning process.

14/1687/FUL

Land North of South Avenue, Stillington
Construction of 39 no. affordable dwellings including access from South Street and new footpath construction
A meeting with the developers for the site had been held on 23rd August.  Four Councillors and the Clerk had attended.  The Councillors had discussed their concerns about this site with the developers.  Since the meeting a couple of modifications had been made to the plans which addressed one concern – a pedestrian link had been provided from the housing development to the allotment site.  The Clerk was asked to request that the pedestrian access route be fenced and extended to the allotment track so users do not have any problems with horses.

14/2308/COU

Land North Of Existing Allotment Gardens, Stillington
Proposed change of use from vacant land to allotment gardens
This planning application detailed the location of the proposed new allotments but gave no details of any specifications for ground condition, boundaries etc.  The Clerk agreed to comment that more details should be provided and set as conditions with the planning application.  Members felt that the following conditions should apply:-

The new allotments should be in place before any work begins on a housing development.
The access track should be gated to prevent fly tipping.
The 30mph speed limit for the Village should be extended beyond the access road for the allotments.
At least one water supply point should be provided for the allotment holders.
There should be sufficient car parking for allotment holders.
The track should have some kind of surface dressing.
Fencing should be installed to divide the plots.
If necessary the allotment holders should be provided with assistance to form an allotment association.
All development work should be carried out with discussion and agreement with the allotment holders.

14/2104/FUL Townend Farm, Whitton
Proposed Construction of 3 no. detached dwellings and 1 detached dormer bungalow
The Clerk and five Councillors met to discuss this application on 7th August.  There had been no objections.  Following the earlier discussion with Whitton residents the Clerk was asked to request that traffic calming for Whitton be considered along with this planning application.

14/2024/OUT
Stillington Social Club, Stillington
Outline application for erection of 23 houses with the formation of access
The Clerk and five Councillors met to discuss this application on 7th August.  The Clerk had been asked to object to the application as Councillors think the land is unsuitable for housing as it has regularly experienced flooding.  The Clerk was asked to request that SBC ensure the Environment Agency comments on this application.  Members also commented that the floodplain shown in the plans is inadequate, as is the proposed flood protection banking.  Cllr. Turner was aware that local residents have objected to the loss of the Club as a community facility so asked that this be included in the comments from the Parish Council.  It was felt that the owner of the Club had not made much effort to increase the viability of the Club as a social venue.  The Clerk was also asked to state Members general concerns about the effect of all the proposed developments on the infrastructure in the Parish.

14/1603/FPD
46 St John’s Park, Stillington - Erection of Garden Room to rear
This had been approved with conditions.
14.
Councillors Reports and Items for Future Agenda
Cllr. Turner reported that a car had been broken into and the sat. nav. taken. The Police had been informed.  There had also been two burglaries in Forest Park over the summer.

The Clerk was asked to request that the SBC Dog Wardens carry out patrols in West Street, St John’s Park and Jasper Grove due to the amount of dog fouling in the area.

The Clerk was asked to put the renewal of planning permission for the portacabin on West Street Playing Field on the next agenda.
15.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 7th October 2014 in the Stillington Centre.  
Signed: ………………………………………..  Dated: ………………………….…….
Proposed: …………………………………… Seconded: ……………………………….

